
 
 

UFBA BASKETBALL COACHES HANDBOOK 
 
When it comes down to it, it’s more about a coach’s ability to learn and adjust to the game 
and connect with players than it is about personal athletic experience. If you can keep your 
temper, never disparage the players or the referees, seek constantly to teach and 
encourage, and finish the season with improved players who enjoy the game and each 
other – then we don’t need to see your won-loss record to know you’re a good coach. 
 
Expectations of Basketball Coaches 
 

1. Participate in all coaches’ meetings and trainings. 
2. Attend skills clinics for new coaches. 
3. Commit to all elements of the Basketball Coaching Philosophy. 
4. At a minimum, hold a parents’ meeting at the beginning of the season. Better yet, 

hold regular meetings with parents throughout the season. Communicate your 
expectations and your coaching philosophy. Be open to their expectations and 
concerns and encourage them to be active participants. 

5. Once you have the names and phone numbers of the players who are on your team, 
call the parents personally to introduce yourself and tell them when the first practice 
will be held. Explain that you’ll go over your plans and expectations for the season at 
that first practice and request that they attend. 

6. Complete the Trusted Coaches training. Required trainings include: Inside Coaching 
Training, Concussion Training, First Aid Training, and Child Safety Training. If you 
already have first aid certification, submit proof to the Executive Director.  

7. Coaches are expected to participate in player’s life skills training which will take 
place on Wednesdays during the basketball training sessions. 

8. Coaches will be assigned to open gym on rotating Fridays. 
9. Coaches are expected to participate in all fundraising activities.  
10. Contracts will be distributed and need to be signed before coaching can begin. A 

UFBA application must be on file as well.   
11. Attend all tryouts, practices, and tournaments unless arrangements have been made 

with the Commissioner. 
12. Attend SkillShark training meeting. Coaches should be competent in SkillShark and 

send assessments throughout the season to players. 
 

 



UFBA YOUTH BASKETBALL GOOD SPORTSMANSHIP COACH’S PLEDGE 
   

● I will focus on teaching basketball fundamentals, good sportsmanship, and how to 
have fun playing the game. 

● I will conduct myself in a respectful and professional manner with officials, players, 
& parents. 

● I will understand winning is a secondary objective. 
● I will conduct my practices and games so that each player has an opportunity to 

improve their skill level through active participation.  
● I will communicate to my players and their parents the rights and responsibilities of 

individuals on our team.  
● I may raise my voice to get attention, but never to humiliate a player. I will convey to 

players not to be afraid to make a mistake because learning from mistakes makes 
better players. 

● I understand the influence I may have on a child and will conduct myself in a 
responsible manner. 

● I will ask for help from UFBA and parents as needed. 
● As a UFBA Basketball Coach, I understand that my actions reflect on my team, the 

entire UFBA organization, and myself.   
● I will conduct myself appropriately and within the spirit of the above guidelines. 

  
Compensation for Basketball Coaches 
 
The agreement to coach is a compensated position with UFBA, with $500-1,000 
compensated at the end of the season based on funds available (see the following terms 
and conditions). If your son or daughter is participating on one of the UFBA teams, Head 
Coaches receive full tuition for their player, while Assistant Coaches receive a 50% 
discount. This is part of the compensation offered and will be deducted from the financial 
compensation received at the end of the season. Coaches are required to maintain and 
return all uniforms and equipment to UFBA Leadership at the end of the season to receive 
compensation. This includes:  
 

● Six (6) basketballs 
● Coaching ball bag 
● Coach’s clipboard 
● Jump ropes and training bands 
● First aid kits 
● Player uniforms 

 
It is expected that uniforms will be collected from players after each tournament/event to 
avoid loss. The team parent will have a sign-in/sign-out sheet for uniforms and is 
responsible for washing uniforms between tournaments. The coach is responsible for 
ensuring all uniforms are accounted for and should report any issues to the Athletic 
Director immediately.  
 
Additional opportunities for financial compensation are available by working at 
UFBA-hosted tournaments and other hosted events; this compensation will be determined 



by each role (i.e. Tournament Director/$300, Assistant Tournament Director/$250, 
Security Director/$200). Registration for these roles is required beforehand on a 
first-come-first-served basis and can be completed  here: 
 
  Spring King/Queen of The ROC Shootout 
  
JJ/JP Memorial King/Queen of The ROC Shootout 
  
Mothers’ Day Classic Shootout 
  
Fathers’ Day Hoopfest 
  
Summer King/Queen of The ROC Shootout 
  
Basketball Coaching Philosophy 
 

1. A coach’s primary goal is to improve the self-esteem of his or her players. Coaches 
should teach their players to accept responsibility for their actions and to critically 
examine their strengths and shortcomings. 

2. Playing basketball should be fun. The enjoyment of playing basketball is in knowing 
that the individuals and team have done their very best. 

3. Tournament games are to be competitive and fun for the players. The goal is to 
provide an in-game experience to learn how to work as a team and develop skills.  

4. Winning should provide a focus for the team as a whole – the goal should be to win 
as a team and have fun in the process. 

5. Establish an ethic of teamwork. The team is greater than any individual player. 
6. Players will perform better if they trust their coach and trust begins with consistent 

coaching. 
7. Establish high but realistic expectations. Challenge players to do their best. Let them 

know that you care about them as individuals and as members of the team. 
8. There’s no substitute for actual game experience and every member of the team has a 

right to gain that experience. Regardless of ability, every member of the team 
deserves to be treated with encouragement. We don't guarantee playing time, 
however, we guarantee each player will play.  

9. Success should not be measured in terms of wins and losses but in the amount of 
effort put forth. 

10. Instill a sense of discipline and purpose among the members of the team. Practice 
and games should be fun but don’t lose focus on individual and team improvement.   

11. Maintain your integrity. Don’t behave in a “do as I say, not as I do” manner. 
12. Acknowledge the player’s effort, not just the result. A shot taken with good form but 

that falls short is worth as much praise – or more – than a wild shot that falls 
through. 

13. Strive for a 3 to 1 ratio of praise to criticism – but make your praise sincere and 
specific. Every mistake doesn’t have to be cushioned with a “good try” but even a 
mistake is likely to have some silver lining (become an expert at finding silver). The 
coach should be the only person allowed to criticize a player – and then only in a 
constructive way. 

https://volunteersignup.org/B8HJJ
http://volunteersignup.org/ABMFT
http://volunteersignup.org/K7BQJ
http://volunteersignup.org/APW3L
http://volunteersignup.org/YRA9W


Top 10 Characteristics of a Great Coach 
 

1. Understand the Game. 
2. Be organized and plan all practices and games (make sure that all administrative 

matters are handled effectively). On the other hand, be flexible, if it isn’t working, do 
something else. 

3. Be patient. 
4. Treat people with respect (eliminate rudeness, do not allow disrespect, and coach for 

the benefit of the kids). 
5. Be enthusiastic and keep it positive. Be an optimist and inspire your team. 
6. Know that it is OK to yell instructions to players, but not to yell at them. 
7. Work hard, insist on hustle, and play to win (within reason, of course). 
8. Set a good example and surround yourself with good people. 
9. Teach the game in a way that improves play and makes it enjoyable. 
10. Be a great teacher by communicating clearly and being consistent. 

 
Measures of success 
 

● Did the players have fun? 
● Did the players’ skills improve over the course of the season? 
● Did the team’s performance improve over the course of the season? 
● Did the player’s self-esteem improve over the course of the season? 
● Was there a sense of cooperation, selflessness, and sportsmanship on the team? 
● Will the players continue to play the following season? 

 
Before each game remind your players about 
 

● The positions they will be playing in the game. 
● Their position on defense and who they will be guarding. 
● If the opponent is likely to press and the corresponding assignments for the press 

offense. 
● General offensive and defensive schemes. 
● Offensive and defensive assignments for fast-break situations. 
● Out-of-bounds plays and assignments. 
● How substitutions will be made. 

 
Points of Emphasis immediately before and throughout a game 
 

● Rebound/box out 
● Run the fast break 
● Drive to the basket 
● Take high-percentage shots 
● Don’t foul 
● Pressure the ball 
● Always Hustle 

 
 



Game Management/Travel 
 
Playing Time 

● 3rd – 6th grade; should receive equal playing time for the duration of tournament. 
While this is Traveling basketball, at this age the focus should still be development.  

● 7th – 11th grade; Due to the competitive level of traveling basketball it will require 
coaches to manage playing time based on individual game situations. This will mean 
that playing time may not be the same for each player per game. Coaches will make 
every effort to play each player at least 2 minutes per half.  

 
Games 
UFBA basketball is played at a competitive level. Game management should be based on 
game situations. While keeping in mind to make the game fun and involve all players. 
In-game plays should match those of the UFBA system if provided.  
 
Coaches/Player/Parents Conduct 
It is the responsibility of the coaching staff to practice and ensure their players and parents 
follow the UFBA Code of Conduct that was signed at the time of registration, which can also 
be found here. 
 
Practice scheduling 
 

● Our goal is to have every team practice at the same location, same days, and times. 
Unfortunately, it is not possible with school and community ed schedules.  

● There is a possibility we will not be able to practice when schools are closed. 
● If Monroe County or RCSDK12 cancels school for inclement weather, practices are 

canceled. We will try to make up the practice, but it will be made up later, if possible.  
● Special practice requests must be made at least three (3) weeks before the practice 

date. These requests can only be made by the coach. No guarantee we can meet the 
request. 

● Once schedules have been posted there are no changes except the instances listed 
here.  

● Schedules will be posted on our website and Playbook.  
● Due to unforeseen circumstances, practices may be canceled at the last minute. This 

will be communicated to you as soon as we receive notice, and it is expected that you 
communicate to either your team parent or your parent and player contact list 
immediately through Playbook or by phone if the cancelation occurs close to the start 
time.  

 
Practice Day 
 

● If you can not make a practice, please let us know. Do not just not show up.  We are 
still charged if there is a “no-show”. 

● Do not argue with janitors, ff they will not let you in. If there is a schedule 
discrepancy, please let us know. 

● Parents are not to just drop off players and players must be always with an adult. 
● Siblings of players should not be dropped off for practice.  

https://upstatefranchisebasketball.com/code-of-conduct/


● Please arrive 10 minutes before the scheduled practice.  
● Do not let the players roam the school. An adult has to accompany players to 

bathrooms, water fountains, or waiting for parent pick up.  
● Do not bounce balls in the hallways. 
● Practices need to ended at the scheduled time. 
● As coach, you can not leave until all players have been picked up. 
● Always have another adult with you.  
● Be considerate of school property and staff. Malicious behavior can lead to UFBA not 

being permitted to use that school behavior.  
● The UFBA insurance only covers facilities we have listed with our insurance 

company.  
 
Tips to making practices effective 
 
Basketball games are generally not won or lost on the day of the game.  Most games are 
won during the week at practice. It is preparation that largely determines a team’s chances 
for success on game day. 

● Plan your practice in advance - practice plans need to be in writing and available to 
the commissioner in the event there are questions or issues from parents.  

● Warm up muscles before stretching. Consider stretching again at the end of practice 
to avoid soreness and tightness. Avoid the hurdler’s stretch, toe touches, and full 
sit-ups. They are not only ineffective but can be harmful. 

● Plan in time for players to hydrate. Use that time to discuss what you will be covering 
next in practice. 

● There shouldn’t be such a thing as game speed and practice speed.  Encourage 
players to always move at game speed. 

● Keep your eyes open and get to know your team. Watch them carefully and get to 
know their personalities. Be sure to learn every player’s name right away. 

● Keep your energy high. Your players will feed off your energy and everyone will have 
a better practice for it. 

● Keep the kids moving and positive so that they are too busy to have behavior 
problems. Young children have notoriously short attention spans so keep the talking 
to a minimum and keep them as active as possible. Don’t spend more than 10 
minutes on any given activity. 

● Maintain a 3:1 ratio of praise to criticism when instructing your players. 
● Use the practice pinnies for all team play (including 2 on 2 or 3 on 3).  Players need to 

develop the ability to pass without looking directly at a teammate. This requires that 
the teams wear contrasting colors. 

● Encourage parents to attend practices and be prepared to work with their children 
outside of practice. The skills you’ll be teaching cannot be learned in a single or pair 
of practices each week. Parents will need to work with their players outside of 
practices as well. 

 



 
Coaching your child 
 
Quite often, the volunteer coach of a youth team is a well-intentioned parent.  If you are in 
the position of coaching your child there are a few things to consider as you ponder the 
dual role of parent/coach: 

● Ask your child if they want you to coach their team. 
● Discuss with your child how your interaction may be different at practices and games 

than it is at home. 
● Don’t be a parent at practice. 
● Don’t be a coach at home. 
● Treat your child fairly. Don’t fall into the trap of treating them more severely to 

evade charges of favoritism. 
 

Coaching your child can be a rich and rewarding experience for both of you as long as the 
coach and parent roles are clearly delineated. Make sure you let your child know how much 
you love them, regardless of their athletic performance. 
 
Coaching Girls vs. Boys 
 
Research has shown that substantial differences do exist between how girls and boys 
approach physical activity, including sports. The differences do not appear to be grounded 
in genetics but rather in socialization. 

● Even though skill levels in most physical activities are about the same at the 
youngest ages, boys see themselves as being physically skilled more often than girls. 
This results in higher self-confidence for boys and a greater willingness to test their 
limits. 

● The primary difference between boys’ and girls’ perspectives on sport is that boys 
value a hierarchical social order while girls value relationships.   

● Young boys define themselves and improve their self-esteem by moving up in the 
social order of the team. Accomplishment and performance help the male athlete 
differentiate himself from the group. 

● Pre-adolescent girls are anchored in relationships. Interconnectedness is valued so 
strongly that hierarchical orders are rejected in favor of what might best be called a 
web. To be singled out from the group is to be on the periphery of the web, a position 
that makes most female athletes uncomfortable. 

● Boys value independence, status, and achievement while girls value belonging, 
connectedness, and friendships. 

● Boys fear failure, dependency, and conformity while girls fear isolation, separation, 
and loneliness. 

● Given their concern with belonging and relationships, girls are sensitive to their 
relationship with their coach and usually make a stronger effort to follow directions 
and to please. The flip side is that girls tend to personalize criticism to a greater 
degree than do boys. So coach your feedback in terms of what players can do to make 
the team better. Girls may not care about becoming better individually because that 
may mean becoming the best which would marginalize their status among the team. 



● In the end, we should be careful about perpetuating differences just because they 
exist. Rather we should strive to provide equal athletic opportunities and experiences 
for both boys and girls. 

● Take the time to talk to your athletes and listen to why they play. Use that 
information to provide a positive and fulfilling experience for each of your players. 

 
Code of Conduct 
It is the responsibility of the coaching staff to practice and ensure their players and 
respective players follow the UFBA Code of Conduct that was signed at the time of 
registration. The Code of Conduct states: UFBA Ballers provides a fun, safe, and enjoyable 
basketball experience. UFBA Ballers will not tolerate, nor participate in, any discrimination 
based on religion, race, color, national origin, gender, or sexual orientation. All UFBA 
Ballers staff, participants, coaches, and parents are prohibited from discrimination, using 
distasteful language or terms deemed to be discriminatory or hurtful. Any UFBA Ballers 
staff, participant, coach, or parent in violation of this policy will be reviewed accordingly 
and may be subject to suspension or removal from UFBA Ballers activities with no refund or 
compensation. Please report any behavior deemed inappropriate from any of our coaches 
or staff members to UFBA Ballers Director. All complaints will be investigated in a timely 
manner, and UFBA Ballers will work persistently to resolve any related issues. 
 
Dealing with problems 
 

● Address problems immediately and remember that it’s OK to demand respect 
positively and consistently. 

● Try the 4 strikes and you’re out rule.  If they persist, ask the player if they want to 
participate or not – make it their decision. If they continue to be a problem, make 
them sit out, but don’t leave them there. Make it a point to get back to them as soon 
as possible and suggest that they rejoin the group. 

● If a player is talking while you’re explaining something, don’t single them out. 
Instead, remind all team members that they need to be quiet when the coach is 
talking. 

● If a player has been disciplined and remains sulky after reintegrating them into the 
action have a meeting with the player and their parents. 

● If a player is consistently late to practice, have them sit out until you invite them to 
join the practice. Take a similar approach to being late to games. 

● If one player starts criticizing or making fun of another player, bring the team 
together and remind them that part of the responsibility of being on a team is to treat 
everyone with the same amount of respect. Reinforce the idea that everyone has 
something different and important to offer. Keep reminding the team to be 
supportive, light, and upbeat. 

● Remember, don’t punish performance, only behavior. A missed shot or pass is not a 
cause for punishment. But if that same player throws the ball at a teammate or curses 
in frustration, it might be cause for punitive measures. 

● If you must punish a player, remain calm while doing so. Don’t make it personal and 
let completion of the penance be the end of it. 

● When confronted by a parent who is upset, try to remain calm and avoid becoming 
defensive. If parents seem too emotional, suggest to them that you would be happy to 



discuss their concerns after 24 hours. Most important, don’t hold a player’s parents 
against the player. 

● You can avoid most parental concerns by ensuring that all players get playing time 
but it is not based on minutes – not to mention that it’s the right thing to do. 

 
Sexual Harassment 
Coaches are authority figures. They control roster spots, practice regimens, and playing 
time. They generally have complete control over their athletes.  This is true with any age 
group but particularly so when coaching youngsters because you have the dual dynamic of 
coach/player and adult/child at work. In today’s hypersensitive climate, it is important that 
you display appropriate behavior with your athletes at all times. If the receiver feels 
uncomfortable, then the onus is on the perpetrator to change his or her behavior. 
 
Dealing with injuries 
 
Basketball is one of the top four injury-producing youth sports. Most injuries are not 
severe enough to limit playing but they may require some medical attention on your part. 

● Have your basic first-aid kit on site for every practice and game. 
● Identify a parent (preferably a mother) to handle first aid during games and 

practices.  During games, keep them near the player’s bench.  This will allow you to 
remain focused on the practice or game in the event of an injury. 

● For minor cuts and abrasions, the first thing to do is don a pair of disposable surgical 
gloves.  Avoid direct contact with the blood. Make an effort to stop the bleeding, then 
clean out the wound.  Finally, dress the cut with gauze or some form of bandage. 

● For ankle, wrist, and finger sprains, think ICE: 
a. Ice the area to prevent swelling and to help reduce pain. Avoid putting ice 

directly against the skin. Actual ice works better and holds its temperature 
better than the chemical packs but the packs are better than nothing. 

b. Compress and immobilize the injured area securely with an elastic wrap of 
some sort. Ensure that the wrap is loose enough to allow blood flow.  If fingers 
or toes appear blue or purple, the wrap is too tight. Hold finger splints in place 
with a couple of pieces of white athletic tape. 

c. Elevate the injured ankle to keep blood flow to the affected area to a minimum. 
● In the event of a serious injury, immediately call for emergency medical assistance – 

always have a cell phone available.  Remain with the injured athlete until EMTs have 
arrived. Perform assisted breathing or cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR) as 
necessary. 

● Fill out an incident report and deliver it to the Commissioner or Athletic Director. 
● The chain of command will be as follows: Commissioner→Athletic Director→UFBA 

CEO 
 
Creating a safe environment 
 
Most gym facilities are fairly standard in their construction but there are a couple of basic 
things to keep in mind: 

● Do you need to sweep the floor? Most gyms serve multiple purposes and the floor 
can build up a thin layer of dust over the course of the day.  Basketball requires a lot 



of cutting and change of direction movements.  If the floor is slippery, there is an 
obvious increased risk of injury. If dry-moping the floor doesn’t improve footing, 
you may want to consider placing some damp towels around the dry mop before 
sweeping the floor. Make sure you allow adequate drying time before your players 
take the floor. 

● Is there adequate padding on the basket supports and walls behind the baseline? If 
not, report the lack of padding to the Commissioner or Athletic Director and the 
facilities director of the gym.  Limit the amount of active play at such a facility. 

● Is loose equipment and baggage in or near the area of play? Move all such items out 
of harm’s way into a corner, hallway, or storage closet. 

● Never leave any young person who may be awaiting a ride from a parent or a friend 
unattended at the gym following a practice or a game.  Require all parents to pick 
their children up at the gym in a timely manner. Ensure that you have seen each 
player be picked up by a responsible party by enforcing the following behavior. When 
a player is ready to leave with their parent or family member they should get your 
attention by saying “Goodbye coach!” You should verify that you have matched the 
player visually to a responsible party and then say “Goodbye <child’s name or 
nickname>.” Follow this procedure at every practice and game. Make sure that all 
your athletes are safely on their way before locking up and leaving. 

 
Social Media Use 
 
If your team will use social media to post information please follow these guidelines: 

● Do not post player pictures on social media without parental permission.  
● Pictures of players should be of multiple players, not individual players.  
● Do not provide the names of the players in the picture. 
● Do not use social media to discourage, humiliate, insult, or any other negative 

comments toward any player, parent, or coach on your team or another team.  
● Avoid having negative or argumentative discussions with parents, players, and other 

coaches.  
 
Coaching Resources 
 

● Sample Parents Meeting Agenda 
● Sample Parents Letter 
● Basketball Team Expectations 
● Sample Practice Plan 
● Tournament Rules - be knowledgeable of these before participating in any 

tournament 
● MOST COMMON MISUNDERSTOOD BASKETBALL RULES  
● Accident/Incident Forms 
● Basic First Aid Kits (will be handed out before the first tournament) 

o Band-Aids of various kinds 
o Disposable surgical gloves 
o Disinfecting wipes 
o Finger splints 
o White athletic tape 



o Elastic bandages 
o Chemical ice packs 
o Zip-lock bags for ice 
o Carrying bag for components 

● Copies of contact information and medical issues forms for team members (handed 
out at first practice) 

● Website, Google Drive, and/or Playbook app access instructions with username and 
password. All communication will go through Playbook during the season. Included: 

o Calendar of practices and games 
o Player/parent contact information 
o Coach contact information 
o Access to letters and forms 
o Registration for pro training sessions and open gyms  
o A copy of this handbook 
o Copies of all letters, forms, and templates 
o Sample practice plans 

 
Acknowledgement: 
 
I acknowledge that I have read and understand the UFBA Basketball Coaches Handbook. I agree 

to the guidance and will adhere to the requirements contained within this document.  

 

Upstate Franchise Basketball Association Coach: 

 

_____________________________________________  

Print Name                                   Signature                                                               Date 

 

 

 

Received on/by ________ 

       Date/Initials 

 


